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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of February 8, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Lentz, and Chairman Jameel


Absent:
Commissioner Maturo


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson,
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Chairman Jameel noted that “New Business” Item 1, the variances and use permits for the 800 block of Sierra Point Road, needs to be heard and approved by a quorum.  He advised that he would be unable to participate in the discussion, and Commissioner Maturo was absent.  Commissioner Hunter said the applicant requests moving this item to the March 8 meeting.


Commissioner Hawawini proposed postponing election of officers until a full Commission was present.


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda with those amendments.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


None.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  685 Sierra Point Road; Variance V-10-06, variances to allow lot line adjustment to reduce area of substandard lot, to reduce lot width to less than 50 feet, and to allow lot coverage to exceed 40 percent; James Dunleavy, applicant & owner; APN 007-451-260


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is requesting that this item be continued to the next meeting.


Commissioner Lentz recalled that the Planning Commission had discussed adding a condition requiring the owner to agree to restrictions on future renovations, and he asked if staff had had an opportunity to confer with the City Attorney on this item.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the agreement attached to the staff report was reviewed by the City Attorney.  He said the applicant proposed a license or easement agreement instead, but that document has not yet been provided.



Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the February 22 meeting as requested.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  669 Sierra Point Road; Variance V-11-06, variance for rear addition to exceed floor area ratio limit; Joe Ouyang, applicant; Austin & Lisa Crisologo, owners; APN 007-451-220


Senior Planner Tune noted this matter was continued from the January 11 meeting to allow the applicant to consider an alternative approach to repairing the rear of the structure that would not increase the existing nonconforming floor area of the building.  Referring to the letter attached to the staff report, he said the applicant decided to proceed with the variance request for his original proposal.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Austin Crisologo, owner, noted his wife spoke at the last meeting and presented pictures showing the foundation problem and the rear of the building.  He explained that the previous owner knew about the problem and did sloppy repairs, and these issues were not disclosed when the house was sold.  Mr. Crisologo said the previous owner installed a cinder block wall without rebar, but this did not prevent further damage and cracking.


Mr. Crisologo reported that after the last meeting, he explored other options for stabilizing the foundation and reinforcing the existing retaining wall, including jacking up the house.  He said none of the contractors he interviewed recommended jacking up the house, but he looked at Commissioner Jameel’s house and took numerous pictures to see if this method would work on his property.  Mr. Crisologo advised that his house has a number of features that make it significantly different from Commissioner Jameel’s house:  the building is nearly 70 years old, taller, on a much narrower footprint, has heavy cantilevered loads, and just had a new roof installed.  He concluded that given these issues, jacking up the building could create new problems.


Mr. Crisologo noted that his proposal would have to include new shear walls, which would have the drawbacks of reducing the interior living space and creating an awkward floor plan.  He acknowledged that the floor area ratio, as Commissioner Hunter pointed out, is an issue of concern with larger houses.  He said extending the house at the rear will not affect any other properties.  Mr. Crisologo requested that the Planning Commission approve this variance so his foundation problems can be addressed with the possible best long-term solution. 


Commissioner Hunter recalled that some of the neighbors expressed concern at the last meeting about the sewer line connections.  Lisa Crisologo reported that she met with the City Engineer, reviewed the options, and was able to identify and  document the easements.  She said the property will have a separate sewer line located within the easement boundaries.


Chairman Jameel said he did not agree with the opinions articulated in the letter from the engineer.  He stated that the difference in load is immaterial, because columns can support the load wherever they are placed.  He noted that his house has a third-story area in the rear supported by columns.  Chairman Jameel pointed out that the house may still need to be jacked up to make the floor level.


Commissioner Hawawini asked the applicant how the foundation problems would be corrected.  Mr. Crisologo responded that his engineer plans to drill into the good part of the foundation, install rebar, and then pour a new foundation.  He added that the full extent of work will not be known until the repairs get underway.


Commissioner Lentz noted that it might be helpful to have the applicant’s engineer present to answer questions about the foundation repairs.  Commissioner Hawawini observed that the issue before the Planning Commission is the variance application, not how the foundation will be corrected.


Chairman Jameel said he had no problem approving a 3-foot extension as requested.


Commissioner Lentz agreed that the applicant should be allowed to perform the best repair possible, and that issue appears to be a matter of engineering judgment.


Commissioner Hunter reminded the Commission that this lot is only 25 feet wide, and the applicant is requesting a modest, 1,202 square feet of lot coverage.  He noted the floor area ratio was enacted primarily to prevent extraordinarily large houses that are inconsistent with the neighborhood streetscape.  Commissioner Hunter observed that the applicant is requesting an opportunity to support the house, based on a licensed engineer’s recommendation, to redirect the cantilevered load so it is supported by the foundation.  He said the lot is fairly deep, so extending the rear a bit will not affect any neighbors.  He expressed support for granting the variance.


Commissioner Hunter said hearing from the applicant’s engineer would not change his perspective on granting the variance.  He recognized there may be many different ways to achieve the same engineering goal.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz said that he, like Commissioner Hunter, was comfortable approving the variance based on the engineer’s recommendation.


Chairman Jameel explained that he would prefer that the applicant find a solution that did not require a variance.  He stated that he did not disagree with the engineer’s design, but thought there might be an alternative that could be achieved without a variance.


Commissioner Hunter said that being a layperson, he was not in a position to question the engineer’s advice.  He noted that given the unusually small size of the lot, the existing extension of the rear of the building, and the foundation problems, the proposed variance request seemed reasonable.


Chairman Jameel said he had no problem with the 3-foot extension, but would have liked the engineer to fully explore alternatives that would not require a variance.


Community Development Director Prince reviewed the findings required to grant a variance.  He said factors to be considered include the size, shape, and topography of the lot, and whether a variance constitutes a grant of a special privilege.  He encouraged the Commission to focus on these issues rather than on how the building should be engineered.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed support for approving the variance based on the lot size and the aesthetic improvement resulting from the project.  He said that if the cantilevered rear portion were not already in existence, he would not favor approving a variance. 


Commissioner Lentz moved to grant the variance with the conditions recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  800 Sierra Point Road, (808) Sierra Point Road & 812-818 Sierra Point Road; Variances V-12-06 & V-13-06 and Use Permits UP-15-06 & UP-16-06; variance for driveway at (808) Sierra Point Road to be shared with units at 800 Sierra Point Road and 812-818 Sierra Point Road; variance for new garage in 10-foot front setback at 800 Sierra Point Road to exceed 15-foot height limit; use permit to modify parking requirement for (808) Sierra Point Road to accept off-site parking beyond frontage of site; use permit to modify and expand nonconforming “duplex/dwelling group” units at 812-818 Sierra Point Road; Planning commission review of grading operation exceeding 250 cubic fee; Atticus Tysen & James Hunter, applicants & owners; APN 007-521-010, -20 & -030


In adopting the meeting agenda, the Planning Commission continued this item to the March 8, 2007 meeting.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  300 Sierra Point Road; Variance V-1-07, variance for upper entry landing within side setback; Jerry Kuhel, applicant; Bruce Crocker, owner; APN 007-401-050


Commissioner Lentz announced that he would not participate in the discussion or voting on this item because he lived next door to the subject property, and he left the dais.


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes replacing the existing entry stairway running along the south side of the property line with a new stairway running across the front of the house as part of remodeling this existing single-family residence.  The project also entails replacing the roof with a roof having a steeper pitch and wider eaves.  Senior Planner Tune noted the plans call for the entry door to be located at the northeast corner of the house, with a cantilevered landing in front leading down a set of stairs across the front of the house.  Because the northeast corner of the house is only 9 inches from the north side property line, the proposed upper entry landing will encroach into the required 3-foot side setback, requiring approval of a variance.


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings necessary for granting a variance.  He advised that this property is an unusually shaped, substandard lot, only 21.63 feet wide at the front, 34.76 feet wide at the rear, and approximately 90 feet deep.  The north property line curves along the Sierra Point Canyon accessway that also serves as a driveway to the neighboring house behind.  


Senior Planner Tune said the proposal would replace an existing nonconforming stairway that abuts an adjacent developed property along its entire 14-foot length.  The new stairway would, instead, abut an adjoining 15-foot-wide public access way for only the 4-foot width of the upper landing.  Senior Planner Tune noted the proposed changes to roofline would improve the proportions at the front of the house, enhancing its appearance.  Without the variance, the proposed landing and the front door would have to be shifted, affecting the proposed window location and upsetting the balance of the proposed façade.


Senior Planner Tune said that as a condition of approval, all new construction will be required to comply with applicable building code requirements.  He noted that staff recommends approval of the variance with the conditions listed in the agenda report.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Jerry Kuhel, applicant and designer, explained that the shape of the lot makes it impossible to place the staircase in a position that accesses a front door that is not in the middle of the house.  He said that otherwise, the staircase would have to be set back from the side of the house by 3 feet.  He pointed out that the proposed design does not extend the footprint of the house, other than a small portion at the front part of the stairs.  


Mr. Kuhel said he decided to apply for the variance after talking with the City’s building official and learning that abutting the right-of-way would eliminate the need for a fire-rated side wall.  He expressed his opinion that the proposed design will make the house look more appealing and will eliminate the existing nonconforming stairs.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant had considered alternatives such as a mirror image of the plan, with the kitchen remaining where it is, leaving the door in its current position, and shifting the bathroom to the other side.  He said this would keep both garage bays and would eliminate the need for a variance.  He added that the existing stairway could be left in place.


Mr. Kuhel responded that he had not considered that alternative.  He stated that the current house is only 700 square feet, with six parking spaces available.  He noted there will still be four parking places when the project is completed, and the house will be much more livable.  He said the garage doors will also be wider, making the garage space more accessible and usable for parking.  Mr. Kuhel pointed out that the current side stairway is directly opposite the stairway for the adjacent building, with no dividing wall, which tends to make that area congested and lacking in privacy.


Commissioners asked questions about details on the plans, and Mr. Kuhel discussed the proposed stairway, garage, driveway, and dimensions.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz absent during voting), and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter acknowledged the privacy concerns about having two stairways next to each other.  He noted the project will be an overall improvement in that respect, and will make the house and the garage parking space more usable.  He noted the lot size and odd shape of this property impose unusual constraints, and he expressed support for granting the variance.


Chairman Jameel commented that widening the garage door from 7 feet to 9 feet will improve garage access.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the variance as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Jameel and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz absent during voting).


3.
Election of Officers


In adopting the meeting agenda, the Planning Commission continued this item to the February 22, 2007 meeting.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reminded the Planning Commission of the February 15 meeting to review the Conservation Element of the General Plan.  


Director Prince drew attention to the flyers announcing the dates of an upcoming series of speakers and panel discussions on topics relevant to the alternatives analysis for the Baylands.  He said the sessions will begin with a February 14 presentation from Dr. John Crompton, a specialist on the economic value of recreation and open space to their communities.  He noted there will be speakers on alternative energy systems on March 12, economics and redevelopment on March 22, and transit and land use issues on a date to be determined.


Director Prince suggested canceling the March 22 Planning Commission meeting to avoid conflicting with the speaker presentation that night.


Director Prince reported that the Economic Development and Community Character chapters of the General Plan were presented to the City Council for a preliminary review and general discussion.  He said that once the review of the Conservation Element is completed, the staff will provide a revised schedule for review of the remaining sections.  He noted the Economic Development and Community Character chapters will be coming to the Planning Commission soon, along with the latest housing and demographic projections from the Association of Bay Area Governments.


Commissioner Hunter asked if other Commissioners would be present at the March 8 meeting to reach a quorum.  Commissioner Lentz said there was a possibility the wrestling team he coaches will advance to the state finals; he added that he would know more definitely on March 3 or 4.  Commissioner Hawawini advised that he will be traveling outside the U.S. between February 17 through 25.  Chairman Jameel indicated that he would be gone the last week in March.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

Commissioner Lentz asked about the timing of the election of officers.  Commissioner Hunter noted a full Commission will not be present until at least March 8.  After some discussion, the Commission decided to hold the election at this meeting rather than deferring it.  

NEW BUSINESS (Continued)


3.
Election of Officers


Commissioner Lentz moved to elect Commissioner Hunter Chairman and Commissioner Hawawini Vice Chairman.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


Director Prince and Commissioners expressed appreciation to Chairman Jameel for his leadership and service.  Chairman Jameel said he enjoyed his term as Chairman and thanked his colleagues and the staff for their support.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, at 8:50 p.m., the meeting was adjourned to the work session on February 15, 2007 and the regular meeting on February 22, 2007.  

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Haji Jameel, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

